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THREE BANDS TO PLAY AT BLUES AND JAZZ FESTIVAL
Eddie Russ Limited, the Luther
Allison Band, and the Fenton
Robinson Blues Band , will perform
at Grand Valley's annual Blues
and Jazz Festival on September
10.
Russ, a local pianist who is
known for his dynamic keyboard
sounds, has recorded several
albums and toured in both the
United States and abroad.
A native of Pittsburgh, Russ
played with his own trio in New
York for six years before moving
to Michigan in the late 1960s.
He has performed with jazz
greats including Sarah Vaughan,
Stanley Turrentine, Odetta, Stan

Getz, Dizzy Gillespie, and Sonny
Stitt.
Both Allison and Robinson are
singer-guitarists who were
raised in the South (Allison in
Arkansas and Robinson in Mississippi), and are now from
Chicago. Allison's music has
been described as a cross between B. B, King and Jimi
Hendrix, merging traditional and
contemporary, black and white,
blues and hard rock styles,
Among Robinson's best-known
works are hls 1961 single,
"Somebody Loan Me a Dime" and
his 1977 al bum, "I Hear Some
Blues Downstairs," which was

nominated for a Grammy award.
The Blues and Jazz Festival
will be held on the lawn west of
the Campus Center from 6:30 p.m.
until midnight, with gates
opening at 5:30 p.m. Tickets,
priced at $1 for Grand Valley
students and $2 for others, are
available from Believe in Music
stores, 2937 28th Street S,E • .
and 1325 28th Street S,W,, and
the Campus Center Information
Desk.
No alcoholic beverages or
containers of any kind will be
allowed at the festival, which
is co-sponsored by the Student
Senate Programming Committee and
Student Activities Office.

NEW PARKING REGULATIONS NOW IN EFFECT
The new parking ordinance,
which was approved by the Board
of Control last April, went into
effect on September 1, Fines
have been increased, with the
minimum· amounts now ranging from
$2 for violations such as
expired meters to $20 for ·
parking in an area reserved for
handicapped persons.
Tickets can no longer be
voided outside the appeals
system; questionable citations
must be appealed in writing.
These and other changes are
detailed in a brochure being
distributed to all faculty and
staff members. "Our intention is
not to inconvenitnce, but to
facilitate compliance with
campus parking regulations in a
fair and unbiased manner," Allen
Wygant, director of safety and
security, says, "With your help,
we will be able to do so."
Wygant offers the following
information about parking on
campus:
PICK UP AND DELIVERY/LOADING
ZONE PARKING: There ~s a 15minute limit on such parking,
Please leave your headll°ghts on
to indicate to the officer that
you will be vacating the space
within the time allotted, If
extra time is needed in order to
complete your business, . a call
to Safety_ and Security, ext.

255, will assure that your
vehicle is not ticketed. When
calling, please provide a
description of your vehicle and
license plate number.
GUESTS/OFF-CAMPUS LECTURERS:
Guest parking permits are available from Safety and Security,
Advance notice of one ·week is
preferred, in order to facilitate delivery of the permits and
notification of officers regarding vehicle description and
plate number. When inviting
guests to campus, inform them in

advance of parking rules and
regulations·.
VENDOR SERVICE/SALES
PERSONNEL: These personnel are
not exempt from campus regulations, If close access to a
building is necessary, we ask
that arrangements be made in
advance of their arrival on
campus, or that -they· stop at the
Service Building for necessary
clearance.
For more information about
parking on campus, call Safety
and Security, ext. 255.

FIELD HOUSE "FREE TRIAL OFFER" AVAILABLE THROUGH SEPTEMBER 12
Students, faculty and staff
members, and their families and
friends have the opportunity to
get acquainted with the new
Field House at no charge until
September 13, when the fee
structure takes effect, More
information on the fee system,
which applies only to people who
are neither GVSC students nor
employees, will be available
soon, according to Field House
Manager Hike Stodola,
Field House hours will be 7
a,m, to 11 p.m. weekdays and 11
a,m. to 8 p.m. weekends, After
September 12, students and
faculty and staff members will

be requied to present valid
identification cards to enter
the building,
Schedules for use of the
various -building facilities will
be available soon, according to
Stodola, who said there will be
numerous early morning, noon
hour, weekday evening and
weekend recreational
opportunities.
More information about the
Field House is . available from
the building manager's office,
room 164, ext, 313, and the
equipment issue room, B45, ext,
100.
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ACROSS CAMPUS
LIBRARY SEEKS BOOKS FOR SALE
The library is still accepting
donations for its fourth annual
book sale September 22-24,
Donations can be dropped off at
the library circulaton desk, For
pickup of large donations, call
ext, 116, Proceeds from the sale
will be used to purchase library
materials.

HEALTH CARE TO BE DISCUSSED
AT INFORMATION SESSION
A representative from the West
Michigan Health Care Network
will be available on Wednesday,
September 8, to discuss the
Network, which is now available
to Grand Valley employees as an
option to the Equitable health
insurance program currently
offered, The representative will
present a thirteen-minute slide
show, discuss enrollment
procedures and answer questions
about the Network, which is a
health maintenance organization
(HMO). One-hour presentations
will be held at 10 a.m., 11 a,m.
and 12 noon in Multi-Purpose
Rooms A and Bin the Campus
Center.

INTERIM GRAND RAPIDS CENTER
CHANGES ANNOUNCED

HEALTH SERVICES MOVES TO
NEW LOCATION

Cal Stockman, dean of academic
services, will oversee support
for GVSC courses held at Grand
Rapids Junior College and Jack
Payne, conference director, will
monitor those held at Union High
School while a search is ·
conducted for a new Grand Rapids
Center director. In the interim,
questions should be directed to
the center as usual, according
to Stockman, The appointment of
a replacement for former Grand
Rapids Center Director Reid
Holland is expected this fall,
Stockman said,

Health Services has moved from
the lower level of Seidman House
to the main floor of the Field
House. The extension remains
280.

- CALENDAR OF EVENTS Wednesday, September 8
10 a.m., 11 a,m,, 12 noon: One-hour presentations by the West
Michigan Health Care Network. Multi-Purpose Rooms A and B, Campus
Center.
Friday, September 10
6:30 p.m. - 12 midnight:
Campus Center,

Blues and Jazz Festival, West lawn of the

Saturday, September 11
10 a.m.: Volleyball -- GVSC at University of Michigan Invitational,
Sunday, September 12
10:30 a.m.: Dialogue Worship, Kistler Pit, (Coffee at 10 a,m,)
6:30 p.m.: Catholic Mass, 132 Lake Huron Hall,

CAMPUS INFORMATION DESK
ASKS FOR HELP
The Campus Information Desk,
located in the Campus Center,
seeks information about upcoming
events, cancellations, workshops
and programs on campus. Campus
units are asked to send
brochures or other information
describing their services and
programs to the desk. Persons
seeking more information about
the Campus Information Desk
should call ext. 206,

Grand Valley Forum
The Grand Valley Forua is
published every Monday by the
Public Relations Office, All
materials should be sent to
Dotti Clune, editor, Public
Relations Office, 26 Zumberge
Library, GVSC, Allendale, Ml,
49401, Telephone: 616/8956611, extension 222.
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"HIGHER EDUCATION 1982: TRADITION AND INNOVATION"
Editor's Note: The following
speech was delivered by Edward
N. Rosenheim at the August 31
convocation. Rosenheim has been
an English professor at the
University of Chicago for the
past 25 years.
Fifteen years and several
hundred miles separate this
happy occasion from the last
time I enjoyed the official
hospitality of President
Lubbers. Those of you who know
President Lubbers and his
instincts for hospitality
needn't be told why I remember
so fondly that former visit to a
college which he led. Perhaps
you will also understand why,
ever since receiving your
generous invitation, I have had
a sense of continuity, or being
an old-timer playing a return
engagement. And return
engagements can be dangerous
affairs.
But I have been pondering the
feeling of identity and
familiarity your kindness has
engendered in me - asking why
this first visit to Grand Valley
has, paradoxically, something of
the quality of homecoming for
me. Of course my relation to
this region, as a part-time
Michigander and spouse of a
native Grand Rapidian, has ·
something to do with it. But
more important, I think my
welcome here is the affirmation
of a tradition, a special
reminder of values and practices
which academics share. And it
has occurred to me that it is
about tradition, in some
positive and some negative
aspects, that I might talk
today.
Of course, this morning most
of us are more than ordinarily
aware of tradition. We are
gathered in gracious but
unmistakably academic
circumstances. Our proceedings
are planned according to
protocol that is the most
obviously traditional element of
the academic year. Only
tradition can explain why some
of us are dressed differently
from the way we were an hour ago
--and certainly differently from
the way I hope to be dressed
tomorrow on the beach at
Pentwater.

This is a time of awareness at
Grand Valley of your own special
identity and history, a time to
recall the achievements of the
past and the promise of the
future in this institution. It
is a rite of secular communion
among your number, and your
membership in the congregation
should be a matter of pride.
Just ·a s importantly, it is a
rite in which you declare, very
properly, your membership in the
community of learning .w hich is
as old as Western civilization
itself; as widespread as the
schools and colleges of that
civilization; as powerful -- and
as vulnerable -- as the
strongest and weakest of the
enterprises that community
includes.
QUESTIONING TRADITION
Our pride and satisfaction in
thus associating ourselves with
tradition are entirely
legitimate. But we should also
note the temptations for
mindless surrender to the mere
notion of tradition - and the
ways in which that notion can be
invoked for silly and frivolous
ends. We can all think of
instances in which tradition
means doing things in certain
ways only because that is how we
have always done them, We know
those disturbing cases in which
tradition is exploited to evade
inquiry and understanding
where we behave in deference to
customs whose roots and reasons
lie, irretrievable and
unexplained, in a forgotten
past. Sometimes this state of
affairs is harmless enough, and
I imagine most of us are simpleminded traditionalists in one
way or another. For eX&11ple, on
the floor of a corridor at my
own university is embedded a
mosaic seal; in my undergraduate
days it was totally forbidden to
step on the seal, and I, like
all the others, carefully walked
around it. Today'• emancipated
students, who have never heard
of the tradition, walk all over
the thing, but I have~never done
so in my life! But I suppose my
myopic adherence to this
meaningless ritual does no harm
whatever (except perhaps to
enhance my general reputation
for eccentricity). Yet there
are, I think, cases in which too

much of the so-called
educational experience consists,
metaphorically, of a precarious
walk among such totems and
taboos. Here, in effect,
uncritical acceptance of
received practice can become the
enemy of the educational
undertaking.
In a more significant sense,
any academic institution worth
respecting must strike a
conscious balance between
tradition and innovation, and
this means that it must
regularly question -- and
s0111etimes defy - the tradition
which compels undiscriminating
submission. My university and
these colleges have wisely
borrowed much from the academic
tradition of the Old World. Yet
neither insitituion is the
servant of Old World notions,
and our allegiance lies instead
in the vital midwestern
actuality which surrounds us.
It is this actuality, I should
think, with which your
institution is concerned when it
declares that it "prides itself
on being a teaching institution,
dedicated to providing the
highest level of quality
instruction possible." Here
there are no pious assertions as
to who ought or ought not to be
taught, what limitations must be
placed on what is taught, or
what glittering image of
perfection should dictate the
pursuits of teachers and
learners. The mandate is simply
to serve and serve as well as
possible -- and it is a mandate
which leads here to a conception
of education as a continuing
experience, marked by
flexibility and resourcefulness.
In effect, then, I should say
that, on an honorably
traditional occasion such as
this, we ought likewise to
rejoice in freedom from
unexamined models and practices
- from the kind of tradition,
that is, which constricts
innovation and caters to the
flabby, incurious mind.
But I am about to commit still
another flip-flop and declare
that today we should celebrate
tradition -- but in a higher
sense of the term than even that
sentiment of community and
continuity I have mentioned,
Thia is a time, I suggest, to
(continued)
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"HIGHER EDUCATION 1982: TRADITION AND INNOVATION"(continued)
think of the human capacities
and promises whose cultivation
does indeed link us with all '
teachers and learners, Neither
the capacities nor the promise
alter fundamentally over the
centuries. What is truly
timeless and traditional about
education is its awareness of
what men and women can achieve,
and of the habits which can
bring that achievement about,
So I should like to say
something about three of those
ha bits -- knowing as I do so,
t ha t my list is not exhaustive
or _infallible. To put it
personally, it is at most a
statement of what, most
basically, one teacher seeks to
accomplish (with very uneven
results) as he goes about his
trade.
CURIOSITY:
THE BEGINNING OF LEARNING
The first of these habits is
curiosity. Like "tradition,"
this is a term that can be
abused, and we ought, with
Matthew Arnold, carefully to
distinguish between the
curiosity that is idle and that
which is directed and
productive, Even after this
distinction is made, .there is
some reluctance to accept
curiosity not only as the
beginning of learning, but as
the product of learning -- the
habit which marks those whom I
shall not .call "educated" ( who
of us is ever truly educated?)
but educable, The fashionable
way to speak of curiosity is to
call it "intellectual
~uriosity." If this means that
curiosity is a quality of mind,
the ma.t ter is self-evident. If
it means that there is some sort
of special zeal that marks the
"cultured" man or woman, the
term does not seem appealing; a
species of curiosity limited to
one "level" of objects and
activities is, I'd say, an
elitist and psychologically
dubious concept.
Curiosity should obviously be
discriminating; it is not a .
faculty to be wasted on what is
sensational or transitory or
trivial. But the antidote to
this is not a hierarchy which
allows us to prescribe what is
or is not "worthwhile," The

antidote is a wide-ranging
curiosity, leavened chiefly by
good sense about the way we
spend our time.
If we subscribe to such a
view, some of us academic
specialists may have to relax
somewhat in our sense of what is
peculiarly important to be
curious about. It's gratifying
to me to think that the man who
repairs my TV set is reading
Moby Dick, that the plumber is
an avid performer of string
quartets, or that the X-ray
technician is a man widely read
in Kantian metaphysics, It's
equally appropriate -- and a
good deal more reasonable -that I should be somewhat
curious, and therefore informed,
about the workings of such
adjuncts to my welfare as the
television set or toilet, or
such technological tools of
health as the X-ray machine, At
a less frivolous level, nothing
is discussed more widely in
academic circles today than the
relation -- or confrontation -between science and technology
on the one hand and the
humanities and social sciences
on the other, The problems
.attendant on this dissociation
of disciplines are most often
dicussed in terms of
"~ommunication" or reciprocal
understanding. But we se_ek
neither to communicate nor
understand about matters on
which we have no curiosity, And
it might be a good idea to begin
our encounter with the situation
by considering the man or woman
of sense who unapologetically
admits that he or she is not
interested in -- not curious
about -- so vast a realm as
"science" or "the arts." Host of
us, I should imagine, begin life
with a strong sense of
curiosity; to confess -- or
even, as is often true, to boast
-- that a huge chunk of that
faculty has somehow been
extirpated along the way, seems
grotesque, if not outrageous.
RESPONSIBILITY IN TEACHING
A second traditional habit to
be noted is that of
responsibility -- such an
amiable and apparently
uncomplicated word that we tend
to forget both what it may

demand of us and the guidance it
can provide for us, I frankly
believe that there is much talk
of professional standards and
institutional goals that could
be clarified by introducing the
idea of responsibility. Let me
take a single, perhaps notentirely-diplomatic example,
One of the most divisive and
fruitless controversies of the
past several decades has
revolved around that tired
maxim, "publish or perish," The
arbitrary acceptance of this
dichotomy has led in my view to
much irresponsible thinking.
Publication for its own sake
or as the undifferentiated
symbol of industry or
intelligence -- can lead to some
appalling abuse. As the editor
of a scholarly journal, I can
attest to the mass of
perfunctory and uninspired
writing which is dutifully
submitted with no apparent
motive save the understandable
but melancholy one of·
professional survival, Such
efforts are more often than not,
I suspect, the work of people
who are excellent teachers . and
who can prove useful to their
institutions in a variety of
other ways, and I should think
that a sense of traditional
responsibility would be
precisely the influence to
establish priorities among the
courses open to them .•
On the other hand, a sense of
responsibility does indeed lead
us to share what we h·a ve
discovered, or problems we have
formulated, or investigations in
progress. When we are
responsibly convinced that these
thi_ngs are genuinely worth
communicating to our peers,
scholarly publication is
obviously an appropriate m~dium,
probably the most appropriate
one. Again, when, as sometimes
happily occurs, our discoveries
seem worthy to _be communicated
to a larger public, for use by
that public, then a sense of
responsibility should urge the
use of appropriate media, in
indifference to talk of
popula ri_z a tion or public! tyseeking,

\cont in ued )
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"HIGHER EDUCATION 1982: TRADITION AND INNOVATION't continued)
RESPONSIBLE COMMUNICATION
OF THE PRODUCTS OF CURIOSITY
When, as is most frequently
true, our discoveries and
pursuits are logically to be
shared with our students, then
it is to this process that our
efforts should be directed, I am
simply persuaded that there is
no authentic teaching -- for
peers, public, or pupils -which does not involve the
products of genuine curiosity,
rigorously pursued, and
responsibly -- devotedly, .i f you
will -- communicated. As there
is t he prolific "publisher" who
has enlightened no one and
displayed respons i bility only to
himself, there is also the
· meretr i cious "Great Teacher,"
who, on examination, is
esse ntially incurious and
un i nquiring. Such a person may
be kindly, charming, possibly a
splendid showman, occasionally a
gifted evangelist, yet he is
lacking in the sense of
responsibility which is a
hal lmark of our profession.
I have been speaking of
respo nsibility as it is
reflected in teaching and
scholarship. Its cultivation in
our students is a stickier
ma t ter. It is true that any kind
of academic community worth the
name calls for qualities of
citizenship, but I cannot
be lieve responsibility should be
exclusively relegated to extracurricular areas.
It seems to me that at least
two aspects of study call for
the practice of responsibility.
The first of these involves the
uses of evidence -- and if this
seems a limited element in
education, a bit of reflection
may suggest how vital it is.
Whether we are confronted with a
Socratic dialogue, a
mathematical theorem, or the
diagnosis of a social problem,
the conclusions we inspect -- or
reach ourselves -- are more or
less persuasive as the evidence
which supports them is more or
less satisfactory. Even in those
f ields -- conspicuously my own
-- which are largely speculative
and in which our answers and
judgments are notably relative,
we can examine competing
hypotheses and, on the basis of
evidence, conclude which is the
more plausible.

And responsible use of
evidence is more than a matter
of accuracy or logic for its own
sake. For -- and this is a
second notion of the way
responsibility can be grasped
the basic materials of education
are ideas, and ideas have
consequences. The idea which is
unexamined, unsupported,
emotionally charged has great
potential for abuse, even for
evil. The idea which rests upon
sound evidence, which has been
tested, and whose consequences
have been anticipated is indeed
a responsible idea.
The habits of responsibility
in teaching and learning are,
perhaps, not very different,
after all. The life of the mind
must often be conducted in
solitude. The processes both of
learning and teaching, on the
other hand, call for some form
of overt exercise, for display,
for communication. But the
academic tradition is one
neither of solipsism nor
showmanship. Plato, in the
Phaedrus, speaks of our highest
activities as those which are
pleasing to God. Whether we
formulate the matter as he does
is a question of personal faith,
but I think if we read that
dialogue, we shall find that it
ultimately deals with what I
have been calling responsibility
-- with the belief that true ·
learning, like true teaching, is
carried on in the abiding
awareness that we are not alone.
THE GIFT OF APPRECIATION
There is a third habit I would
associate with the academic
tradition, and that is the habit
of appreciation. As a teacher of
literature, my highest ambition
is to help my students to a
joyous, affirmative response to
works of literary art. This does
not mean a passive satisfaction
or a transient titillation of
the kind we all experience from
most TV shows or fugitive
novels. It means an active
exercise of our minds, an
alertness to the way in which
works are made or performed, a
capacity for informed,
sensitive, r esponsible judgment.
I think this same gift of
appreciation can be applied to
whatever object or act is well

made, handsomely or usefully
executed. And needless to say,
it extends to the entire realm
of natural creation, to all
things bright and beautiful. If
education means that one can
read Paradise Lost with a deep
sense of its grandeur, it also
means that one can take a walk
in the woods in joyous awareness
of diversity and contrast and
renewal; that one can similarly
appreciate the way buildings and
computers and, yes, television
sets are constructed and
operate.
The motto of my own
university, roughly translated,
is "Seek learning that life may
be enriched." Enrichment may
essentially mean inward,
spiritual growth -- but that
growth is only to be measured in
our thoughtful appreciation of
all that lies about us.
I seek for some formula to
pull together what I have been
saying about our tradition. At
the risk of sounding
pretentious, I suggest that the
tradition is, as much as
anything else, that of the
philosopher -- of men and women
who, never claiming to be wise,
remain lovers and seekers of
wisdom, wherever it is to be
found. And, interestingly
enough, most of us don't
hesitate to apply this ancient,
awesome term to a great variety
of men and women, of all ages,
in many walks of life. These are
our fellow human beings who are
indeed curious, responsible,
appreciative. Though some of
them have met worldly success,
theirs is not a worldly elite.
. Though they sometimes approach
demonstrable mastery of various
things, "philosophy" is not the
signal of mastery. Nor,
certainly, is philosophy the
gift of securely removing
oneself from the turbulence and
uncertainties of the world. It
has seemed to me that what
merits the word "philosophy" in
speaking of our tradition
what may explain what is
inquiring and devoted and
appreciative about our mission
-- is expressed with magnificent
simplicity in a single sentence
of Alfred North Whitehead.
"Philosophy," he wrote, "is the
product of wonder."

